
DUBLIN CITY COUNCIL 
NORTH CENTRAL AREA COMMITTEE 

19th October 2020 
 

Q.1 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager to have the Parks Dept who had recently entered into correspondence 
with (details supplied)” about purchasing an overgrown/unused section of the green area to 
the rear of her house. This request was declined. The resident is seeking to simply meet with 
a member of the Parks Dept on site to be able to explain more fully what the issue is and 
what her proposal is, or in the alternative to highlight the need to maintain this site directly 
with a representative from Park. I would be obliged if this resident could be contacted to 
arrange such a meeting which can be very brief.” 

 
Q.2 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager if there are any precinct/traffic related improvements planned for the 
Abbeyfield/St. Brigid’s Road area, in particular once the current development work is 
completed there? This is a very narrow road with a lot of traffic that is likely to increase once 
the works are completed and new residents move in.” 

 
Q.3 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager for an update on the following housing application (details supplied)“ 
 
Q.4 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager for the evergreen trees in Rockfield Park to be examined to ensure they 
are all in good health and that branches do not pose a risk of breaking.” 

 
Q.5 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager to have Planning assess the area behind (details supplied) for any 
breaches of planning permission as it seems this land is becoming very overgrown with high 
trees and foliage and is not being properly maintained.” 
 

Q.6 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager to have Derelict Sites investigate the properties at (details supplied)  
The properties are in derelict condition and someone has been dumping rubbish, some of it 
hazardous in both properties. See attached photos. 
 
I cannot see the rear of number 5 but the front is horrendous. The property may be tenanted 
but it’s disgusting and could not possible be meeting current rental standards. The property at 
number 9 is on the edge of the rear lane.  
 
There is a serious dumping problem emanating from this house into the laneway. The back 
garden is used as a dumping ground. This garden is open to all residents who have access to 
the lane from Castilla and Vernon Ave. It has to be a health hazard and a haven for vermin.” 

 
Q.7 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager for an update from the Parks Dept on the proposals to restore public 
access to the tennis courts in St. Anne’s (i.e. without a need to join the club).” 
 

Q.8 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager for the bins at the junction of Vernon Avenue and the Clontarf Road be 
emptied more regularly than currently, as they are frequently overflowing, particularly at the 
weekends.” 



 
Q.9 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“On Friday evening September 18th there was a meeting of concerned residents in Fr Collins 
Park, Dublin 13 on the issues relating to the park. The residents present outlined in great 
detail the increasing incidents of intimidation, anti-social behaviour and criminality relating to 
the park. Residents are now saying that they are fearful to enter the park after lunchtime. 

  
As you can appreciate there is an expectation that these problems will only escalate in the run 
up to Halloween. I am asking that extra Dublin City Council resources be allocated to the park 
to secure it effectively over the coming weeks as the situation already appears to be out of 
hand. I would also ask that a Community Liaison Officer would be made available to liaise 
directly with the local community so that a level of trust and partnership can be built up over 
the coming period.” 

 
Q.10 Question in the name of Councillor Jane Horgan Jones 
  

“To ask the manager to look into St Anthony's Field. This is a green space to the rear of St 
Anthony's Church in Clontarf which is also located in between St Laurence's Road and 
Hollybrook Road. 

  
Residents are interested to know which areas of the field and its surroundings are 'in charge' 
and which access points to the field are approved by Dublin City Council . Can the council 
also provide a planning history of the site and explain as to how it appears to be zoned Z1 
and not Z9 as open space?” 
 

Q.11 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
  

“To ask the manager to request an update on the traffic survey request regarding the rat run 
off the Swords Road and through Lorcan Road in Dublin 9 as there has been a very 
significant increase in the volumes of cars, many at dangerous speeds, along Lorcan Road in 
recent months. “ 
 

Q.12 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“To ask the Area Manger to see if lights can be installed in the (details supplied) as it is very 
dark and used by very elderly residence and is being graffitied very often” 
 
Details: Lane between Lorcan Grove that leads out to Lorcan Avenue in Santry. 
 

Q.13 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“To ask the Area Manager to look at the last couple of months rota and see how often the 
area at (details supplied) has had street cleaner, road and path repairs and parks attention. 
The area is becoming run down and looks un-kept.” 
 
Details: Collins Avenue close to the Shanowen road and connecting streets. 
 

Q.14 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“To ask the Area Manager to make contact with the DCU College to get them to engage in the 
up keep of the area especial, the collection of shopping trolleys and graffiti in the area.” 
 

Q.15 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“ To ask the Area Manager to arrange the inspection of the footpath at (Details Supplied) 
and investigate if repairs are required as the resident has recently fallen her which caused her 
to attend hospital.” 
 

 



Q.16 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“ To ask the Area Manager if he will arrange for trees at (details supplied) to be inspected 
and pruned? Branches from this tree have fallen in to the adjacent garden. Are the roots of 
this tree undermining the foundations of this house and garden wall?” 
 

Q.17 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“ To ask the Manager if pruning works can be undertaken in respect of trees at (details 
supplied)? These trees are completely overgrown and massive branches are growing out 
from the base of their trunks.” 
 
Details; On the Malahide Road dual carriageway outbound on both sides, from the 
Artane Roundabout to Greencastle Road 
 

Q.18 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“ To Ask the Manager if the playground park on Coolock Drive can have wild flowers planted 
on the edges as the grass cutting is not getting the edges and it looks un-kept, some wide 
flowers would make the area look much more attractive and increase Biodiversity in the area.” 
 

Q.19 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“ To Ask the Manager to provide the committee with a report on anti- social behaviour in Area 
B, and provide us with a report on what action is been taken by the council on tenants that are 
committing serious breaches of the peace to include criminal activity and causing intimidation 
on innocent tenants.” 
 

Q.20 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“ To Ask the Area Manager what action is been taken to address the illegal use of fireworks in 
the Dublin 9 area especial.” 
 

Q.21 Question in the name of Councillor Rachel Batten 
  

“To ask the Manager to arrange that the road and path on Glencoy Road in Ellenfield be 
assessed for work to be done to the repairs.” 
 

Q.22 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to arrange for the following works at (details supplied) to be carried out 
 
Details: the double yellow lines remarked from the start of Newbrook Road from the 
Grange Road (school side) as far down as to outside house no 1 Donaghmede Road.” 
 

 Q.23 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to  

 

a) provide an assurance that the tree from outside (details supplied) will be cut down 

before Christmas and  

 

b)   immediately arrange for the suckers to be cut off from the tree outside (details supplied) 

       and in making this arrangement can it be requested that someone from the Parks   

       Division to knock into the resident from this household to discuss the tree.” 

 
 
 
 



Q.24 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Director of Services to list the litter bins removed or sealed up with plastic and 
tape (details supplied) 

 
Details: a) from the bus stops along the 17A route between Kilbarrack station and 
Beaumont Hospital and b) from in and around McAuley Park.” 
 

Q.25 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to provide an update on (details supplied)” 
 
Details: The relocation of Glin Boxing Club and the building of new facilities for them. 

 
 

Q.26 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to provide a comprehensive report on the various works on all DCC 
owned roads and lands along taking place during the months of August and September this 
year at (details supplied) to include details of various works carried out and by whom, legal 
entitlement to carry out such works, permissions secured to carry out these works and any 
enforcement measures taken with regard to these works.”  
 
Details: Belcamp Lane, D17 including on illegally occupied sites along this road 

 
Q.27 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to arrange for the cutting of the nettles along (details supplied).”  

Details; The pathway at the back of Larch Hill, Woodlawn, Aulden Grange & Santry Court 

parallel to the industrial estate along the Santry River. I was previously told that the foliage 

would not be cut back due to biodiversity reasons - the photo attached shows how bad this 

much used path has become (that is a buggy in the pic and the little boy had to make sure his 

legs are pulled in so he didn;t get stung - I won't complain about the effect on my own legs as 

I stepped into the nettles to let them by!) 

 
Q.28 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the manager to have tree outside (details supplied) removed as it has caused 
cracks in the public footpath and the garden wall of above dwelling. Photo attached.” 

 
Q.29 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager to have the tree outside the back garden wall of (details supplied) 
removed or at very least, pruned back.  This tree is approx. 40ft in height.  All of the leaves 
fall into the back garden of this house,causing the owner to slip and fall on wet leaves 
recently.  While the owner does her best to sweep up leaves, she is almost eighty and has 
some mobility issues.  Crack in garden wall also evident.  See photos attached.” 

Q.30 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager to install ‘kissing gates’ on the footpath outside (details supplied). 
Cyclists using the cycle lane along Swords Road travelling in a northward direction take a 
short cut along the footpath in front of this block of houses (details supplied).  The path is 
narrow and several elderly people live along this stretch and state that they nervous with 
cyclists travelling at speed along the footpath as they exit their homes.  There is an official 
cycleway along Swords Road footpath to the junction at Collins Avenue.” 

 
Q.31 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 



  
“To ask the Manager to provide an update regarding the progress of Neighbourhood 
Transport Schemes in the North Central Area?.” 
 

Q.32 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager is the technical report into traffic on the Oscar Traynor road and from the 
Clonshaugh Industrial Estate available and what recommendations did it make?.” 
 

Q.33 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To as the Manager to provide an update regarding the provision of the Mayne River 
Greenway?” 

Q.34 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager to provide an update regarding the timeline for the construction and 
completion of the extension of the main street in Clongriffin through to meet Belmayne 
Avenue” 
 

Q.35 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager for an update regarding the provision of the Santry River Greenway from 
Ballymun to Bull Island and if there has been any recent engagement with Fingal County 
Council with regard to this project.” 
 
 

Q.36 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager if he will review traffic light sequencing at the Swords Road and Griffith 
Ave junction (details supplied) .” 
 
Details: The green light timing, heading eastward on Griffith Ave, was reduced when 
Covid-19 public health measures were introduced.  This has led to huge traffic 
congestion and regular breaking of red lights.  The traffic light sequencing needs to be 
reverted. 

 
Q.37 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager for an update regarding the provision of a Library at Belmayne.” 
 

Q.38 Question in the name of Councillor Patricia Roe 
  

“To ask the Manager to organise a joint meeting with Fingal County Council to explore ideas 
for submission to the upcoming City Development Plan and Fingal County Development Plan, 
with particular reference to the Santry area as it straddles the city/county boundary.  I 
mentioned this early this year when DNCA councillors were discussing the proposed rezoning 
of industrial lands between Santry Avenue and Omni Park, in light of the deficit of school 
places and other public services for the current and future increases in population in the wider 
Santry area.” 
 

Q.39 Question in the name of Councillor Damian O Farrell 
 

“To ask the manager to ensure that all the lights bulbs along Clontarf Promenade are in 
working order.  This area is extremely popular for evening and night walkers during this Covid 
19 period.” 
 

Q.40 Question in the name of Councillor Damian O Farrell 
 



“To ask the manager to report on 31 Richmond Ave.  This house was the home of 1916 
leader Thomas Clarke and is of particular historical importance.  I'm aware that the house is a 
protected structure but considering the recent destruction of 40 Herbert Park (The  O'Rahilly 
House)  what steps are DCC taking to ensure the protection and preservation of 31 Richmond 
Ave which is in an extremely poor state of repair.  Is there an onus on property owners 
to maintain protected structures and if not what steps are DCC taking in this regard.” 
 

 
 
 
Q.41 Question in the name of Councillor Damian O Farrell 
 

“To ask the manager to report on property (Details supplied). These properties are on the 
derelict sites register and I would appreciate a full report / update please including whether or 
not any levies have been paid by the owner to date.” 

 
Q.42 Question in the name of Councillor Larry O Toole 
 

“To ask the manager to have a ’yellow box’ installed at the entrance/exit of (Details supplied) 
as residents are experiencing great difficulty in entering/exiting their homes.” 
 
Details. Hermitage Apartments, Dublin 13.  
 

Q.43 Question in the name of Councillor Larry O Toole 
 

“To ask the manager to respond to this housing application (details supplied) Currently living 
at this address, on HAP, with partner and three children. Children aged 7, 8 and 12 – two girls 
and one boy. Would be interested in any vacant property in the Moatview or surrounding 
area. Children attend the local school.” 
 

Q.44 Question in the name of Councillor Larry O Toole 
 

“To ask the manager to respond to the following housing maintenance issue (Details 
supplied) to have the front door replaced & repairs to the bathroom” 
 

Q.45 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
 

“To ask the manager for a comprehensive update on the Clontarf to City Centre cycle 
project.” 
 

Q.46 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
 

“To request an update on the housing application of (details supplied) and to request that 
this young mother with a sick one year old baby boy are moved to more suitable emergency 
accommodation.” 

 
Q.47 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
 

“To request a maintenance inspection of (details supplied) who is very concerned about 
many of the problems in the house but also the problem she and her children encounter right 
outside their home: open drug dealing and intimidation. Can her situation be investigated with 
a view to transferring her family to somewhere else within the locality?” 

 
Q.48 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
 

“To ask the manager to for a comprehensive update on the Santry River Greenway project” 
 
Q.49 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
 



“To ask the manager for an update on the local improvement works programme for the 
Santry/Whitehall area and the monies allocated for same” 
 

Q.50 Question in the name of Councillor John Lyons 
 

“To ask the manager for all information regarding communications between Dublin City 
Council and Platinum Land Ltd related to the proposed residential development on the old 
Chivers site on Coolock Drive.” 

 
 
 
Q.51 Question in the name of Councillor Deirdre Heney 
 

“Can the manager refer to (details supplied) which is covered in graffiti and say if he will 
agree to remove same and if not, if he will contact the owner of the property and request that 
the graffiti be removed as local residents are upset by the manner in which it downgrades the 
ambiance of the locality.” 
 
Details; Graffiti on the shutters of the old cinema on Collins Avenue East 

 
Q.52 Question in the name of Councillor Deirdre Heney 
 

“Can the manager please refer to kerb at (Details supplied) and say when same will be 
dished as without it, vulnerable pedestrians using metal walkers and disabled persons 
using wheelchairs are being seriously inconvenienced.” 
 
Details; Kerb where the footpath from Lough Derg Road meets Lein Gardens (above 
the football pitch) Raheny, Dublin 5.  
 

Q.53 Question in the name of Councillor Deirdre Heney 
 

“Can the manager please refer to tree at location as per (details supplied) and say if he can 
agree to seriously prune same which is over-growing into property of details attached”  

 
Q.54 Question in the name of Councillor Deirdre Heney 
 

“Can the manager refer to housing applicant as per (details supplied) who is awaiting 
housing in her own right for some time now and say when it is likely she will be made an offer 
of housing and if an official from the Housing Dept. can make direct contact” 

 
Q.55 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to provide a report on (details supplied)” 

Details: complaints that Beaumont Hospital is infringing planning regulations and 

legislation on a site behind St. John Court (see attached photos). This space is used by 

construction operators, waste management operators and is causing significant rodent 

infestation. noise, smells etc for local residents. 

Q.56 Question in the name of Councillor Alison Gilliland 
  

“To ask the Manager to assess (details supplied)” 

Details: the small green verged area along Kilbarrack Rd by Swans Nest Ave (see map) to 

ascertain how it can be better protected from rubbish dumping and broken bottles eg - 

adding a mesh wire strip under the fence to prevent glass bottles from rolling under and 

breaking.  



Q.57 Question in the name of Councillor Deirdre Heney 
  

“To ask the manager to refer to park at location as per (details attached) and say  
 
1. what plans Dublin City Council has to improve and enhance the development of this park 

which local users consider is a neglected local resource  
 

2. if no such plans exist, can he advise what plans, if any, there are to promote the use of 
this green lung in our locality and  
 

3.      what the position is with the previous agreement between DCC and local volunteers to  
          help clean up the park on a voluntary basis (which was not progressed with as a result  
                     of Covid-19) and if same can now be progressed” 

 
Details: Fairview Park, Dublin 3 
 

Q.58 Question in the name of Councillor Deirdre Heney 
  

“To ask the manager in relation to location as per (details supplied) a) say if he can agree to 
cut back the seriously overgrowing hedge or have resident cut it back as it is currently 
causing a hazard for pedestrians, particularly vulnerable ones and if in relation to (details 
supplied) b) refer to dangerous parking there and say what measures he can put in place to 
rectify same” 

  
Q.59 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Manager if he will arrange for the replacement/repair of the shed door that where 
measure by DCC and investigate the issue with the Gutters leaking at (details supplied)?” 

 
Q.60 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Manager if he will arrange for shrubs/weeds encroaching on the footpath at 
(details supplied) to be cut back and if the team could Foam stream along this road where 
railings are and consultation with the School of Chulaiste Dhuliagh about potential illegal 
dumping on the premise?” 
 

Q.61 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Director of Services to arrange for stronger enforcement of dogs of their lead in 
Fr. Collin Park during the specific hours and ensure Dog wardens are monitoring the situation 
in the coming months. I would also request why Cycling is prohibited and enforcement of 
closing times for the park at night time?” 
 

Q.62 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Director of Services to advise of the cost of the works carried out on (Details 
Supplied) and what prior consultation with residents living on the road has taken place?” 
 
Details: Outside Footpath / road on Greenlane school, Seafield Avenue, Clontarf, 
Dublin 3 

 
Q.63 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Manager to examine if altering of the lights on (details supplied) and or 
potentially adding a filter light turning right to support the flow of traffic on this road?” 
 
Details: Clontarf Road hitting junction Mount Prospect Avenue, Clontarf, Dublin 3 

 
Q.64 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  



“To ask the Manager to examine and to replace the three old blue DCC road signs on the 
start of (details supplied) and potential addition of Black signs be included for budget for this 
location?” 
 
Details: Howth Road hits Greendale Road, Raheny, Dublin 5. Signs on other side of 
road mentioned Foxfield Estate) 
  
 
 
 

Q.65 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Manager to revisit housing application for (details supplied) and examine why 
was refusal of Medical Priority list for applicant.” 

 
Q.66 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Manager to examine if DCC were given an update from roll out of the SIRO 
Broadband Infrastructure in (Details Supplied) area?” 
 
Details: Belltree, Clongriffin, Dublin 13 

 
Q.67 Question in the name of Councillor Daryl Barron 
  

“To ask the Manager to trim and clean-up of the tree’s along the Tarmac path at (details 
supplied) which has overgrown onto the path and is causing a bad blind spot for residents.” 
 
Details: Path adjacent to St. Paul’s School, Ayrfield, Dublin 13 between Ayrfield Avenue 
& Place and Slademore Avenue, Dublin 13.  
 

Q.68 Question in the name of Councillor Donna Cooney 
  

“To ask the manger if help can be provided to the Hollybrook road area residents groups who 
are cleaning up the lanes there and surroundings, with a survey on biodiversity in the area, 
bulbs and wildflowers seeds for planting, collection for waste collected after clean ups and to 
write to the telephone company to remove wooden poles marked as dangerous”  
  

Q.69 Question in the name of Councillor Donna Cooney 
  

“To ask the area manager if the pedestrian traffic lights crossing Castle Avenue at the Howth 
road be provided, there are lights halfway and none on the other side”   
 

Q.70 Question in the name of Councillor Donna Cooney 
  

“To ask the area manager if the road surfacing damaged by roadworks on Castle Avenue 
after the junction of Victoria Road can be repaired it’s particularly dangerous for cyclists, 
especially children cycling to school”   
 

Q.71 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  

“To ask the Manager will they install Big Belly Bins on Merville Ave, Dublin 3?” 

  
Q.72 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  

“To ask the Manager to install a filter lane or take other actions to reduce traffic congestion at 
the junction of Mount Prospect Avenue/ James Larkin Road/ Clontarf Road””   
 

Q.73 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  



“To ask the Manager will the public bin removed from bus stop outside Clarehall off the 
Donaghmede roundabout be reinstated?”   
 

Q.74 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  

“To ask the Manager will the Pitch and Putt course at the Hilltop in Edenmore Park be 
reopened?”   
 
 
 
 

Q.75 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  

“To ask the Manager to provide an update regarding the taking in charge of public areas in 
the Clongriffin area?”   
 

Q.76 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  

“To ask the Manager that Whitethorn estate be included in the early stages of the new 
maintenance/weeding programme. There is a relatively new resident’s association working in 
the area and they would very much appreciate support with what has become an 
unmanageable level of weeds”   
 

Q.77 Question in the name of Councillor Catherine Stocker 
  

“To ask the Manager that the criteria for prioritising areas for cleaning under the new weeding 
system be made clear. ”  
  

Q.78 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  

“There are ongoing concerns amongst parents in relation to revised arrangements for drop-
off/pick-up at the Howth Road National School as set out below (details supplied). 
Can the Manager organise for a meeting between DCC officials and school/parent 
representatives to see if they can be resolved.” 
 
Details; 2 emails dated 07/10/2020 and 08/09/2020 
 
Just wanted to a share a final thought here as it appears DCC have no interest in a) 
investigating the dangers they have created or b) doing anything about it. 
The situation is no less dangerous than it was a month ago and will only get worse as 
the mornings get darker and the traffic gets heavier. 
In a single and (in the grand scheme of things) inconsequential move, DCC have taken 
what was predictable and made unpredictable the behaviour of motorists, pedestrians, 
cyclists and public transports in (their own words) "relatively narrow, fast moving, 
outbound traffic lanes". My assumption at this stage is it will take someone getting 
hurt for anything to be done (or even considered) here. Sadly, this is both as inevitable 
as it is unavoidable. 
With no corrective action incoming, my conclusion to this episode is that for DCC, 
ideology is more important than proper planning and safety considerations. 
08/09/2020:  
After 8 or so days of school I reckon we have a decent picture on the initial impact of 
the bollards. A few notes below.... 

 On wet days parents are dropping kids at the front of the school (predictable). Some 
are using the laneway by the school. Some are parking beneath the train bridge. Some 
are just by the bollards. 

 Older kids are being thrown out at the front gate as it is perceived as the only "safe" 
area to drop kids (very much goes against DCC's safe front gate ambitions) 

 Cyclists are not using the cycle lane within the bollards at drop-off/collect time. I 
quizzed a few families who cycle to the school and asked why... The general feedback 
was the lane is too narrow and bollards too high. They are worried that their kids 



handlebars will clip the bollards and send them into the traffic lane. Another said they 
were worried about being squeezed by the bus (stop) and other kids jumping from cars 
into the cycle lane by the gate. These families are either on the road (outside the 
bollards) or on the path as they approach the school. 

 Other cyclists are also not using the cycle path. In saying that... I've seen maybe 5 total 
cyclists over the past 8 days so it's a pretty small sample size. Speculating.... they are 
typically in the outside lane and look to be turning right onto the Alfie Byrne road or 
looking to cross the road to the cycle path along the coast road. The cycle path out the 
front of the school is as deserted as it ever was. 

 At least one of the after school services have asked the school about working together 
to get the bollards removed. This was something I expected. They are not comfortable 
walking groups of small children what is a significant distance (for 4 and 5 year olds) 
by a main road. The single word they used is "dangerous" 

 
If I was to surmise the past 8 days I would say that as things stand no one feels safe 
here. Cyclists are not comfortable because the bollards have created a degree of 
unpredictability. They are avoiding the cycle path as a result. After school services are 
trying to find additional resource to reduce the risks associated with groups of kids 
being walked and crossing main roads. Parents are (lets say) being creative with where 
they are parking – especially in poor weather like we had last week – which is creating 
further unpredictability and safety concerns for all. 
Happy to jump on a call if there is any more detail needed. Is this something to 

escalate to Bredan OBrien or do you have any views on best next steps? Despite the 

short period of time, and with the weather certain to get worse in the coming months,  

Q.79 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  

“Can the Manager confirm if arrangements are being made to provide an alternative to the 
Belmayne allotments site as referenced in the correspondence below (details supplied).” 

 
Q.80 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  

“ Can the Manager please organise for all litter to be cleared from the 2 x yellow sandbags in 
the carpark directly across from the bottom of Belgrove Road“ 

 
Q.81 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  

“ Can the Manager please organise for the lamppost graffiti referenced in the email below 
(details supplied) to be cleared” 
 
Details: Graffiti on nearly every lamppost on Clontarf road from the dart station heading 
towards Vernon avenue. Have a look if you are down that way. Also on lampposts on 
Seaview ave heading up Stiles Road. This graffiti is there for  months. 
Have any of you any influence in getting this cleaned up. As it is not on private property, it is 
not the residents that should have to foot the bill. 

 
Q.82 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  

“Can the Manager please organise for overdue footpath repairs to be carried out outside 
(details supplied) as raised previously.” 
 

Q.83 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  

“Can the Manager please detail the reason why there is a right-hand-turn filter in place for 
turning onto Beaumont Road when heading west along Collins Avenue but it is not 
operational” 
 

Q.84 Question in the name of Councillor Naoise O’Muiri 
  



“Can the Manager please organise for (a) the removal of overgrown ivy and (b) the pruning of 
trees at the boundary of the green area in Grace Park Heights which is directly behind 
(details supplied) the trees & growth at this location are causing difficulties for the resident at 
this address.” 
 

 


